DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 31 January 2007

Mark Jones
31 January 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Gallow

	Avi Gupta
	Mark Jones
	Meena Savla
	Richard Walker 

	Dee Boardman # 
	Gareth Jones # 
	Suzanne Novak #
	Chris Waldron #

	Bryan Jones *
	
	
	

	*  Patients’ Forum
	#  West Hertfordshire PCT

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Jeremy Cohen
	Mary McMinn
	Zunia Hurst
	

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones
	Formalise our monthly report to the Locality Meeting as the agreed mechanism for dialogue with practices
	End-Feb

	Richard Walker
	Organise a Hot Topics meeting for early-March to debate key elements of the business plan
	End-Feb

	Gerry Bulger
	Communicate with the practices regarding our plans for a provider organisation and obtain their buy-in
	End-Feb

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn / Mark Jones
	Subject to sufficient buy-in from the practices, initiate the formation of a limited company to be developed as the provider organisation
	End-Mar

	Gareth Jones / Richard Walker / Trevor Fernandes
	Begin discussions regarding services to be retained on the Hemel Hospital site
	End-Feb

	Suzanne Novak
	Agree a mechanism within the PCT to ensure DacCom activity can be funded to 31 March
	9 Feb

	Mark Jones / Suzanne Novak
	Establish a sub-group to develop a structure for the business plan and identify key issues for discussion at the next Executive meeting
	22 Feb

	Richard Gallow
	Ensure proposals regarding redesign of Mental Health services are provided to the Executive for review
	End-Feb

	Mark Jones
	Communicate to practice managers the decision to continue the current arrangement for funding of counselling services to 30 June 2007
	2 Feb 

	Mark Jones
	Organise a schedule for Executive meetings for 2007/8 – two meetings per month
	End-Feb


2. Support available from Pfizer:

Karen Davies from Pfizer sponsored the meeting.  Her role is to work with PbC localities and PCTs at board level to develop business plans and deliver cost savings and/or service improvements.  She outlined the support available from Pfizer for commissioning groups, including:

a) Management training and development for individuals or groups

b) Health economic modelling based on population demographics, leading to service redesign or the resolution of inequalities in care provision

c) Chronic disease management, including management of “frequent fliers” and secondary to primary care transition

d) Business planning

e) Networking

Pfizer are prepared to lend resources (eg project managers) to PbC groups free of charge.

e-mail: karen.d.davies@pfizer.com 

3. Reinvigorating DacCom:

Frequency of meetings:

We need to meet more frequently to cope with the volume of work and the pace of change.  We will hold 2 meetings per month provided appropriate funding arrangements are put in place.

Communication with the Practices:

We produce a monthly progress report and we provide regular input to the monthly Locality Meeting.  But we should put this on a more formal basis.  We should formally present the progress report at the Locality Meeting and submit it for inclusion with the meeting record.  We should make it clear to the practices that this is their opportunity to make an input or to challenge the Executive.  This would provide an effective and very defensible process for communicating with the practices.

It is impractical for each practice to be represented directly on the Executive.  However, we could consider whether it would be helpful to have a nominated link person in each practice, or for the smaller practices to “buddy-up” with a member of the Executive.

“Hot Topics” meetings provide a useful forum for discussion in depth, and these should continue.  We probably have the collective energy for no more than 3 per year.

Data validation:

This potentially provides excellent opportunities for cost reduction.  Responses from practices are inconsistent.  It would be better if we could identify a single person (ideally from the PCT) who could validate data in the practices.  This could deliver timely and consistent results.  DacCom would facilitate access to the practices.

4. Provider Organisation:

Gerry Bulger presented the paper, circulated prior to the meeting, proposing the establishment of a provider organisation for Dacorum practices.  The organisation would be established under the “willing provider” model and could make services available through Choose & Book.  These would be charged at tariff, but we expect a cost saving of 15-20% could be returned to the PCT.  Cost savings are made possible through the efficiencies of a shared care model, in which the work of consultant and GP are integrated cost-effectively.  The practice would be properly reimbursed for the work they do.

We have modelled the business case, including sensitivity analysis, and the financial case is strong.  However, significant investment is needed.  The most appropriate structure is a limited company, to facilitate investment.  It is likely to be a joint venture, with a partner or partners having capabilities we lack.  For instance, we have had some discussion with a provider of fully-equipped, mobile medical facilities.

Eventually, the development of a provider organisation will interact with the strategic decisions regarding services to be retained on the Hemel Hospital site.  These might include outpatient facilities, urgent care, diagnostics and intermediate care.  A debate is needed and we also need a process to link this with PbC.  The identity of the service provider is “to be played for”.

In this context, it makes sense to press ahead with the formation of a provider organisation, which will then be well placed to contribute.

The next step is to enrol the practices.  Practices can be involved as investors or by participating with the provider organisation in the shared care model.  However, support from the practices at some level will be critical to the success of the venture.

Having secured buy-in from the practices, we will then form the Company.  This is easy to do, but represents a powerful statement of intent.  The Company should become separate from the commissioning organisation.  At some point, this might require individuals to renounce an interest in one organisation or the other.

Gareth Jones will help re-open discussions with the Hospital Trust.

The proposal to establish a provider organisation was agreed, and the DacCom Executive mandates Gerry, Mary and Mark to proceed as outlined above.

Gareth Jones will work with Richard Walker and Trevor Fernandes, representing DacCom, to develop proposals for the Hemel Hospital site.

5. Funding:

25% of the funding available to Dacorum practices through the PbC DES has been allocated to reimburse DacCom expenses during 2006/7.  Our spending has been below plan, and work to date has been covered from the aspiration payment.  However, this funding is now exhausted.

We propose the PCT should guarantee reimbursement of DacCom expenses to the year end (to a maximum of £20k).  If an achievement payment were approved through the DES, these expenses would be deducted before the remainder is paid to practices.

PCT members present could not respond at the meeting, as they need to ensure equity across PbC groups.  However, the PCT will respond within one week and will endeavour, in any event, to find some way to ensure DacCom can continue working without interruption.

Looking further ahead, we will need to agree a robust funding arrangement for 2007/8.  It has been difficult to make substantial progress with the resources available.  We need to ensure key members of the Executive are able to give sufficient time to the venture.  This should be fairly reimbursed so that adequate arrangements for back-fill can be put in place in the practices.

6. Business plan 2007/8:

Suzanne Novak and Lynn Dalton are willing to help us develop the business plan, at our request.  They will facilitate access to other PCT resources as needed.  We envisage an integrated plan owned jointly by the PCT and DacCom, working in partnership.  The plan would cover the whole budget, with elements for action by the PCT, by DacCom or for joint action as appropriate.

Indicative budgets will be made available at practice level.  However, we expect Dacorum practices will continue to want to pool budgets for management through DacCom.  Individual budgets would be inequitable and, whilst this might give a short-term advantage to some practices, we would lose the critical mass of a single cohesive commissioning body.

We have never had an objective to secure through PbC “savings” that can be used by the practices.  Our goal is to work with the PCT to ensure the most effective use of funding.

We will form a sub-team to begin the development of a business plan.  Suzanne Novak, Lynn Dalton, Mary McMinn and Mark Jones will begin the process.  We will endeavour to produce a structure before the next Executive meeting, as a framework within which the Executive can debate clinical priorities.  Key decisions can then be defined and offered for discussion at a Hot Topics meeting to be held in early March.  Richard Walker will arrange for this.

7. District Nursing Prospectus of Care:

District Nursing will be covered within the business plan and we do not need to make any other input at this time.  However, this would be a suitable item for the Hot Topics meeting.

8. Mental Health and Counselling:

A great deal of work has been done by Dr Drake and others.  Again, Mental Health should be addressed in our business plan.  However, we do need a more rapid decision regarding counselling.

A proposal for service redesign exists.  This takes account of NSF and NICE guidance.  The service is expanded to include CBT, bereavement counselling, etc.  Inequities in service provision and in reimbursement would be addressed.  We believe there is to be one more meeting to finalise the proposal.  Richard Gallow will ensure this is then communicated to the Executive.  As commissioners, it is our responsibility to evaluate the proposal (including financial evaluation) and execute it if appropriate.

In the absence of any clear direction that the service will continue, practices have been forced to give notice to counsellors that the service will end on 31 March.  Patients are now being turned away.

DacCom and the PCT agree that the existing funding arrangements will continue until end-June.  We firmly intend that a new service will be put in place effective 1 July.
Mark Jones will ensure this decision is communicated to practice managers.

9. Endoscopy Referral Audit:

Referral rates are acceptable, but the referral form (conforming to NICE guidelines) was used for only 3 of 20 referrals included in the audit.  This is not an action for DacCom – it is not a commissioning matter.  The hospital trust should find out why the form is not being used and fix this.

10. Meeting – “Clinicians Leading Change” – 13 March:

It does not seem necessary for DacCom to be represented at this meeting.

11. Symbicourt:

Paul Sellwood (AstraZeneca) sponsored an Executive meeting last year.  He has provided Mark with a budget impact model for Asthma and COPD.  Mark will copy this to anyone interested on request.

12. Prescribing Policy:

DacCom does not replace the role of the PCT Prescribing Lead.  We understand the PCT lead and the pharmacists are still funded, and they should continue to work directly with practices.  Separately, DacCom may or may not decide to take action on prescribing through the business plan.  Thus the roles of Zunia Hurst as the PCT Prescribing Lead and of Richard Galllow as the DacCom Prescribing Lead are distinct.

13. Project Updates:

Frequent Fliers:

It has been very difficult to make progress with this project, which may not continue in 2007/8.  Two District Nurses, with general nursing skills, have been assigned roles as Community Matrons.  They have begun to work with “frequent fliers” but so far only 4 patients have been identified.  As we know, data flows are so slow that most “frequent fliers” die before they are identified as such.  Practices are encouraged to refer patients who would benefit from this to the Community Matrons.  This would normally be earlier than a referral would be made to the Early Intervention Team, and would include patients likely to become acutely ill rather than those who have become ill.  Richard Walker can be contacted by e-mail to facilitate the referral.

Outpatients:

See item 4 regarding the provider organisation.

Also, further progress has been made with pathways of care for COPD and heart failure.  Corina Ciobanu has been working with Lynn Dalton to assess attendances, disease registers, etc in order to establish the cost savings that could be achieved with a modified care pathway.  Assuming this is justified, we would then seek to implement the new pathways.

Prescribing:

See item 12 above.

A&E:

The out-of-hours service will be relocating to the fracture clinic (not a local GP practice as had been considered) and this must be complete by 1 April.

Urgent care has been discussed at a meeting of West Herts PbC leads.  There are some interesting models available.  One locality in Kent has a nurse-led service covering minor illness and minor injuries (up to 2am).  This model could be applicable in West Herts.

Dee Boardman, working with external business consultants, has produced a draft paper to document a broad vision for urgent care provision.  This can form the basis for a review of acute services locally.  Dee will send the draft to Meena Savla and Mark Jones.

Politically, there is a commitment to provide a service of some sort on the Hemel Hospital site.  This would be a major project and should become part of our business plan.

14. Next meetings:

We will re-schedule the February meeting to avoid a clash with the Locality Meeting.  We will ask that the date for the March Locality Meeting is changed to avoid a similar clash.  So the next two DacCom meetings will be:

· Thursday 22 February 2007

· Tuesday 13 March 2007

Both from 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)

Mark will organise a schedule from April onwards; two meetings per month.

	
	



